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Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

July 13, 2010


The regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids was held on the above date at 7:00 p.m. at the Lloyd Andrews City Meeting Hall.




Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor



Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem




Ernest C. Bobbitt)






Edward Liverman)








Suetta S. Scarbrough)



Greg Lawson)




Paul Sabiston, City Manager




Lisa B. Vincent, CMC, City Clerk



Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney
Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.  
Adoption of Business Agenda

Mayor Doughtie called Council’s attention to the Conflict of Interest statement in the agenda packet.  

With no one indicating a conflict of interest with any of the items on the agenda, Mayor Doughtie called for a motion to adopt the business agenda.

Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to adopt the business agenda for July 13, 2010.
Special Recognitions:  Introduction of New Main Street Director
Mayor Doughtie introduced Mr. Charles Williams, the new Main Street Director.

Mr. Williams stated his main goal is to make this community a fantastic place to be.  He stated he is looking forward to working with everyone to improve the uptown and downtown area, and hopefully create jobs.  He encouraged citizens to contact him at cwilliams@roanokeavenue.com with ideas.

Mayor Doughtie stated he appreciates Mr. Williams’ youth and enthusiasm, and looks forward to working with him.
Approval of Council Minutes
Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to approve Council Minutes dated June 1, 2010 (Work Session); June 8, 2010 (Regular Meeting); June 15, 2010 (Special Meeting) and June 17, 2010 (Special Meeting).
City Council Appointments:  Consideration of Reappointment to the Roanoke Canal Commission
A ballot vote was taken and the Clerk announced that Julia Ann Fitts received the unanimous vote for reappointment to the Roanoke Canal Commission.
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Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to reappoint Julia Ann Fitts to the Roanoke Canal Commission for a term to expire July 17, 2013.

City Council Appointments:  Consideration of Resolution Appointing Madison P. Mullen to Serve as an Honorary Lifetime Member of the Beautification Committee
Mayor Doughtie stated it is always a joy to recognize people that have given of their time, talents and gifts to the community, and he would like to recognize one of our own that has done those things to make this community a better place to live.  He read the following resolution and presented a framed copy to Mr. Madison P. Mullen:
Resolution Appointing Madison P. Mullen as an Honorary Lifetime Member
of the

Roanoke Rapids Beautification Committee


Whereas, Madison P. Mullen served on the Roanoke Rapids City Council from 1992 – 1999; and


Whereas, while serving on the Roanoke Rapids City Council, Madison was appointed by the Mayor to serve as the Council Liaison to the Roanoke Rapids Beautification Committee; and


Whereas, following Madison’s service on the Roanoke Rapids City Council, he was appointed by the Roanoke Rapids  City Council to continue serving the community as a voting member of the Roanoke Rapids Beautification Committee; and


Whereas, Madison has provided valuable service to the Beautification Committee and the City since his appointment in December of 1999; and

Whereas, the Beautification Committee has requested that City Council appoint Madison P. Mullen as an honorary lifetime member of the Roanoke Rapids Beautification Committee to serve in an advisory capacity; and


Whereas, the Roanoke Rapids City Council would like to honor Madison P. Mullen for his long-standing dedication to the promotion of the goals of the Roanoke Rapids Beautification Committee and for his many years of service to the City of Roanoke Rapids;

Now, Therefore, Be It Resolved that the Roanoke Rapids City Council appoints Madison P. Mullen as an honorary lifetime non-voting member of the Roanoke Rapids Beautification Committee.


Adopted this 13th day of July, 2010.








      Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

    Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

Mr. Mullen stated his sight is failing and he no longer hears very well—but he does appreciate this honor.

Ms. Ruthie Gregory, Chairwoman of the Beautification Committee, stated on behalf of the committee how much they have enjoyed working with Madison over the years.  She stated he has certainly been on the committee longer than anyone else and has learned the language of the plants.  Ms. Gregory stated she is real proud of Mr. Mullen and hopes he can continue to attend the meetings.
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Councilman Bobbitt, Council Liaison on the Beautification Committee, stated over the years he has worked with Madison on the Beautification Committee and on other things—and he has always been very cordial and dedicated to the City.
Councilman Ferebee stated about 20 years ago—when Madison was a young man running around and he himself was also much younger—Madison told him he was going into politics and recruited him to work on his campaign for City Council.  He stated when Madison stepped down, he was elected to the District 3 Council seat and tried to fill Madison’s shoes.  Councilman Ferebee stated he and Madison attend the same church and work on many things together, and he does not believe there is anyone more straightforward and cordial than Madison Mullen.  He thanked Madison for all he has done.

Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the foregoing resolution.
Grant Assurances for the FY 2008 CDBG Project—Vine Street Community Revitalization
Mr. Dale Holland of Holland Consulting Planners, Inc. stated it is always a pleasure to be in Roanoke Rapids.  He stated the Council has before them a resolution for their consideration that approves administrative guidelines and policies for the FY 2008 CDBG Community Revitalization Program.  He stated this resolution addresses the following 14 documents:
1. 
Project Budget Ordinance

2. 
Financial Management Resolution

3. 
Housing Assistance Policy

4. 
Rehabilitation/Demolition Contract Award Policy

5. 
Citizen Participation Plan

6. 
Residential Antidisplacement and Relocation Assistance Plan

7. 
Local Economic Benefit for LMI Persons (Section 3) Plan

8. 
Equal Employment and Procurement Policy

9. 
Policy Concerning Code of Conduct

10. 
Fair Housing Policy

11. 
Section 519 Policy (Prohibiting Use of Excessive Force)

12. 
Resolution Approving Project Advisory Committee

13. 
Temporary Relocation Policy

14. 
Designation of Labor Standards Enforcement Officer

Mr. Holland stated all of these documents address how the City will manage this CDBG program.  He stated one item he would like to specifically address is the establishment of the Project Advisory Committee.  He stated each program is required to have this committee for the primary purposes of:  (1) serving as an information conduit about the program to the residents of the targeted area and (2) serving as a grievance committee if someone has a complaint about the program.  He stated the committee is to be comprised of five members with at least two members being residents of the project area.  He stated at this time we do not have all of the members identified but would request that Council establish the committee and appoint the five members at the August Council meeting.  He stated they do have two residents from the project area to recommend:  (1) Ms. Muriel Martin of 156 Vine Street and (2) Ms. Margaret Carter of 106 Taft Street.  Mr. Holland pointed out that these documents are required for all CDBG projects and indicated that it is his understanding that Planning & 
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Development Director Jarratt reviewed these documents with Council at the work session last week.
Councilman Ferebee stated everyone in his Council District 3 is in agreement that this is very much needed.  He stated it is past time for something to be done.  He stated he would like to volunteer to be on the Project Advisory Committee.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to adopt the following resolution:
CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS

RESOLUTION APPROVING ADMINISTRATIVE GUIDELINES AND POLICIES

FOR THE FY 2008 CDBG COMMUNITY REVITALIZATION PROGRAM


WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids wishes to carry out its FY 2008 CDBG program in accordance with established state and federal administrative guidelines;


NOW, THEREFORE, the Roanoke Rapids City Council hereby collectively adopts the following resolutions, guidelines, plans and policies, and resolves that t5hey be utilized during the administration of the City’s FY 2008 CDBG program:

1. Project Budget Ordinance

2. Financial Management Resolution
3. Housing Assistance Policy
4. Rehabilitation/Demolition Contract Award Policy
5. Citizen Participation Plan
6. Residential Antidisplacement and Relocation Assistance Plan
7. Local Economic Benefit for LMI Persons (Section 3) Plan
8. Equal Employment and Procurement Policy
9. Policy Concerning Code of Conduct
10. Fair Housing Policy
11. Section 519 Policy (Prohibiting Use of Excessive Force)
12. Resolution Approving Project Advisory Committee
13. Temporary Relocation Policy
14. Designation of Labor Standards Enforcement Officer


ADOPTED this 13th day of July, 2010.







Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

         Lisa Vincent, City Clerk

Copies of the documents referred to in the foregoing resolution are on file in the Clerk’s Office.
Mr. Holland stated he sincerely appreciates the opportunity to be able to serve Roanoke Rapids again, and looks forward to working with the City on this project.

Amendment to Chapter 96 “Nuisances” of the Roanoke Rapids City Code
Public Works Director Parnell stated this is a request from staff to address chronic violators of Chapter 96 “Nuisances” as addressed in General Statutes 160A-200 and 160A-200.1.  He read the following suggested language as provided in the General Statutes:
The City of Roanoke Rapids may notify a chronic violator of Chapter 96 Nuisances that, if the violator’s property is found to be in violation of this ordinance, the City shall, without further notice in the calendar year in which notice is given, take action to remedy the 
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violation and the expense of the action shall become a lien upon the property and shall be collected as unpaid taxes.  The initial annual notice shall be served by registered or certified mail.  A chronic violator is a person who owns property whereupon, in the previous calendar year, the City took remedial action at least three (3) times under Chapter 96.

Mr. Parnell stated this would allow staff to address recurring problems faster.

Mayor Doughtie stated Planning & Development Director Jarratt indicated at the work session last week that this information from the General Statutes simply shores up what we are trying to do.
Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to adopt the following ordinance:
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND CHAPTER 96 “NUISANCES” OF THE ROANOKE RAPIDS CITY CODE OF 1991.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS, NORTH CAROLINA that:

SECTION 1.  Section 96.04 “Notice of Abatement” be amended to add a new subsection (D) to read as follows:


(D)  The City of Roanoke Rapids may notify a chronic violator of Chapter 96 Nuisances that, if the violator’s property is found to be in violation of this ordinance, the City shall, without further notice in the calendar year in which notice is given, take action to remedy the violation and the expense of the action shall become a lien upon the property and shall be collected as unpaid taxes.  The initial annual notice shall be served by registered or certified mail.  A chronic violator is a person who owns property whereupon, in the previous calendar year, the City took remedial action at least three (3) times under Chapter 96.

SECTION 2.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon adoption.
Amendment to FY 2010 – 2011 Budget Ordinance (Fee Schedule)
Public Works Director Parnell indicated that after the adoption of the FY 2010 – 2011 Budget Ordinance, staff become aware of an increase in the County’s tipping fee which impacts our Fee Schedule.  He stated as these fees are subject to change each year, we would like to amend the Fee Schedule portion of the FY 2010 – 2011 Budget Ordinance to indicate that the fees will correspond with the fees set by Halifax County.  Mr. Parnell pointed out that this same language is used for other types of fees in our Fee Schedule such as recording fees charged by the County.
Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to adopt the following ordinance:

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS:
SECTION 1.  That Section 6 “Fee Schedule” of the FY 2010 – 2011 Budget Ordinance, under the Public Works Department Fees, be amended to read as follows:

Debris Removal & Special Collections


Disposal Fees



Transfer Station

Fee corresponds with Fees Set by Halifax County



Landfill


Fee corresponds with Fees Set by Halifax County

SECTION 2.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon adoption.
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Recommendation for Consideration of RFQ for an Engineering Firm to Assist with Site Selection and Design of a City-Owned and Operated Waste Transfer Station
City Manager Sabiston reviewed with Council the following staff report included in Council’s agenda packet:

MEMORANDUM
TO:

City Council

FROM:

City Manager

SUBJECT:
Recommendation on RFQs for Engineering Firm to Select Site and Design 


Transfer Station

DATE:

7-8-10

Background:  The City recently advertised for engineering services to assist the City with both site selection and the designing of a waste transfer station.  The bid proposal is attached for your convenience.  The City received three responses on or before June 25th.  The responding firms were:  Municipal Engineering Services Company, PA (Garner); Joyce Engineering, Inc. (Greensboro); and MS Consultants, Inc. (Roanoke Rapids).

All of the proposals appeared to be in order and all of the firms appeared to meet the minimum qualifications for the work needed for this project.  The proposals are included in your packets.  The process when receiving RFQs or “Request For Qualifications” is to review the qualifications of the submitting firms without regard to a final price.  This would include reviewing the firms’ experience in related projects, experience of specific engineers of record as submitted by the firm, quality of finished projects, references, and related matters.

After such review, the staff then makes a recommendation of the best qualified firm to the City Council, who may select the order as recommended by staff or make its own ranking with at least one top firm.  After the top firm is chosen by the City Council, the staff then negotiates a proposed written contract with rates and costs for that firm.  Once a proposed contract is negotiated, the contract is brought back to the City Council for approval.  The contract is not final until the City Council approves such contract.
If an acceptable contract cannot be reached with the highest-ranked firm, then the staff is usually authorized to negotiate with the next-ranked firm and bring such contract back to the City Council for approval.  In cases where I am unable to reach an agreement with the highest-ranked firm, I will typically inform the City Council of this development before I start to negotiate with the second-ranked firm.

The Public Works Director and I have evaluated these firms independently and both agree on the ranking of the firms in which to negotiate with for a contract.

Recommendation:  It is the recommendation of staff to allow the City Manager and Public Works Director to negotiate a proposed written contract to bring back to the City Council with one of the following firms, starting with the highest-ranked firm:

1. MS Consultants, Inc. (Roanoke Rapids)

2. Municipal Engineering Services Company, PA (Garner)

3. Joyce Engineering, Inc. (Greensboro)

Copies of the RFQ and the proposals referred to in the above staff report are on file in the Clerk’s Office.
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Ranking of Proposals
Scale:  5 – Highest Score        to         1 – Lowest Score



MS Consultants
     Municipal Engineering       Joyce Engineering
Experience

             4

       3


     2

Project Approach

             4

       3


     3

Scheduling

             4

       3 


     2

Costs


             3

       2


     3

Other


             4                                    3


     3


TOTAL

           19

      14

 
     12
7-8-10

Paul,

I have reviewed the three (3) received RFQs for the design and permitting of the RR transfer station.  My rating is based on the companies’ experience, their proposed project approach, scheduling of the project and finally project cost to complete each task.

1 – MS CONSULTANTS – project managed from the Roanoke Rapids office.
2 – MUNICIPAL ENGINEERING SERVICES – project managed from the Garner office.

3 – JOYCE ENGINEERING – project managed from the Greensboro office.

I – EXPERIENCE
All three submittals have excellent qualifications in design and permitting of transfer stations and landfills.  I felt that MS Consultants’ local office and their familiarity with Roanoke Rapids gives them an edge.

II – PROJECT APPROACH

MS Consultants’ approach to the project was direct and offered conceptual design alternatives to assist with our decision making.  The other two firms did not.

III – SCHEDULING OF THE PROJECT

Project schedules ranged from 1 year to 1½ years.  Project construction was standard at about six (6) months.  Factors such as N. C. Solid Waste Management staff permitting time, final site selection, and financial requirements will dictate the length of the project and is out of the control of the selected firm.  I felt that MS Consultants familiarity with the City and our solid waste program gave them an advantage in their site selection and conceptual design times.

IV – PROJECT COSTS
Varied although the per hour rates showed that MS Consultants seemed to be the most competitive.  The exact amounts will not be known until negotiation occurs.

I hope this helps in your recommendation, and I am available to answer any questions.

Richard Parnell

Public Works Director

City Manager Sabiston pointed out that this is still not a final decision on a transfer station but starts the process for site selection and design.  He stated he feels we can do this for about $8,000 to $12,000, and that amount is in the budget.  He stated if we proceed past that point, we will see some hard fees and will have to go out and secure financing.  Mr. Sabiston pointed out that we have had some good conversations with local banks, and we will have to go through the Local Government Commission.  
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Mayor Doughtie stated we have been discussing doing this as a joint venture with the County.  He asked if Council approves this tonight, would it make that joint venture impossible.

City Manager Sabiston stated no.  He stated he has spoken with the County and they seem interested.  He stated the County wants to do what is best for the County and the City wants to do what is best for the City.  He stated we will leave that window of opportunity open.  Mr. Sabiston stated if we get a stronger sense of interest, we will need to look at a site that is agreeable to everyone.  He stated he believes there are still a lot of things the County has to work through before making a decision.  

Mayor Doughtie stated he would very much like to keep the lines of communication open with the County so that we can do what is best for the citizens of Roanoke Rapids and Halifax County.  
Councilman Lawson stated he would echo what the Mayor has said.  He stated it is important to keep that communication going with the County.  He encouraged the City Manager to get back with the County soon to see where they are now in their discussions.  Councilman Lawson stated at one time we were discussing a joint venture at the old airport site.
Councilman Bobbitt stated he is in favor of keeping the lines of communication open but as he stated about four weeks, he believes we can handle this project on our own without having other hands in it.  He stated he does not believe we need any other entities involved in this project.

Councilman Ferebee stated we always need to keep the lines of communication open and do what is best overall.  He stated this recommendation is just to rank the engineering firms that will help with the site selection and design.

City Manager Sabiston stated that is correct.

Mayor Doughtie stated this portion of the project will cost between $8,000 and $12,000.

City Manager Sabiston stated the first two steps can be done for this amount for the preliminary engineering but the brunt of the fee will be for the detailed plans.

Councilman Lawson stated making the selection tonight is not costing us anything.

City Manager Sabiston stated that is correct.

Councilman Liverman asked about a timeframe for negotiating and bringing back a recommendation to Council.

City Manager Sabiston stated he feels he can get this done by either the August work session or regular meeting.

Councilman Liverman stated it would be prudent to have a discussion with the County before that time.
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City Manager Sabiston stated he agrees.  He indicated he has a good working relationship with Tony and they talk quite often.  He stated he does not believe we can rush them but we can let them know that we are getting to a crucial stage in the process.  City Manager Sabiston pointed out that it is not the County just waiting but the fact that they are dealing with some outside parties.
Councilman Lawson stated he does not want us to rush into anything.  He stated we need to make sure we are doing the right thing and talking to all of the right people.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to allow the City Manager to negotiate a proposed written contract with MS Consultants (the highest ranked firm submitting a proposal) for engineering services related to transfer station design and permitting; and if negotiations do not go as planned, to come back to Council and move forward from there.
Resolution Approving Agreements and Related Documents Associated with the City’s Health Insurance Plan
City Manager Sabiston stated Council has before them a resolution approving entering into agreements and related documents associated with the City’s Health Insurance Plan—the Flexible Spending Account (FSA) and the Health Reimbursement Arrangement (HRA).  He stated these agreements will allow The Laymon Group to administer these programs.  He pointed out that there are no additional fees for doing this.
Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to adopt the following resolution:

Resolution Approving Agreements and Related Documents

Between the City of Roanoke Rapids and The Laymon Group


WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids recently awarded the bid to First Carolina Care to provide health insurance to the City for this fiscal year; and


WHEREAS, The Laymon Group will be administering the City’s healthcare plan and flexible spending account(s); and


WHEREAS, as part of our insurance plan package, agreements and related documents are required to be approved between the City and The Laymon Group;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE ROANOKE RAPIDS CITY COUNCIL to approve the attached Healthcare Reimbursement Arrangement (HRA) Administration Agreement, Flexible Spending Account (FSA) Administration Agreement and related plans and documents between the City of Roanoke Rapids and The Laymon Group, and to authorize the City Manager to sign the agreements and all related documents.


ADOPTED this 13th day of July, 2010.









Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

     Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk
City Manager’s Report
City Manager Sabiston highlighted the following from his bi-weekly report:
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· Finances:   June 2010 monthly revenues and expenses are attached as part of 
the monthly report by the Finance Department.  Year-to-date revenues are 
$14,064,528 (95.4% of budgeted revenues) (Month’s Revenue - $819,787.14) and 
YTD expenses are $12,756,077.31 (87.0% of budgeted expenses) (Month’s 
Expenses - $731,953.64).  The Sales and Use Tax receipts year-to-date are 
$1,621,181.25 (-9.47% from this time last year) (Monthly Collection - 
$215,431.21).  Total revenues exceeded expenditures by $1,308,451.31 as of 
June 30, 2010 for FY 09/10.
· Budget Process:  All transitions have been made and the budget is now in full 
effect.  The auditors will be here the first week in August.
· Health Insurance:  The new health insurance went into effect July 1.  The new 
insurance company and broker met with the employees in late June to get the 
required information and to issue new health insurance cards.  I am sure there 
will be some questions as we convert to the new coverage but we will work 
through those issues as they arise.
· CDBG Grant Vine Street - $850,000:  This is a good project, and we are moving 
forward.  Because of some paperwork that needs to be completed, it will 
probably be a few months before we see any action.  We do have some local 
monies from the Sanitary District to get things moving.
· Old Airport Property:  We have received word that the check is ready and we 
will get the deed signed.
· Main Street Grant:  You probably saw the picture of the check presentation 
ceremony in the newspaper for the Golden Leaf Main Street Grant for 
improvements for all of the municipalities in Halifax County.  The City will be 
handling everything for this grant.  This is a reimbursement program and the 
Golden Leaf Foundation has a good reputation for refunding money fairly 
quickly.  Charles Williams will help us on this project and will be a key player.  
Since the award amount was less than hoped for, we are still leaning toward 
making some sidewalk and landscaping improvements on Roanoke Avenue 
between 10th and 11th Streets.
· Roanoke Rapids Theatre:   The City has filed the lawsuit and we still have not 
received any payments since the partial payment in March.
· USDA Grants:  We still have a few things to do on the roof grants for the Library 
and Public Works building but we feel very positive about the possibility of 
being funded.  The grant for the Police Department is a little different as the 
documents have to be routed through Washington, DC while the others stay in 
the state.  We have opted to get a loan from a local bank as the interest rates are 
phenomenally low.  We can get a loan at a lower interest rate than USDA is 
offering which you almost never see.  
· State Energy Grant:  We have an opportunity to re-apply for the lighting grant 
being offered by the State which is due by August 10.  We did not receive the 
grant when we applied earlier but this new grant will be funded 100%.  They will 
give an application more points if a matching amount is provided but it is not 
required.  We may partner with another local jurisdiction on this unless Council 
has any objections.  Chris, John and Richard have done a great job putting this 
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together.  This grant will be a real benefit to us and could cut our utility costs by 
20% to 40%.
· Planning Director Jarratt:  Ms. Jarratt is away this week at a leadership 
conference.  She received a scholarship to attend this conference and she is 
working hard until 9:00 each night with homework to complete.
Mayor Doughtie asked if we anticipate any changes to the $1.3 million surplus we have on hand.

Ms. Hite explained that we still have May and June sales taxes to come in but with salaries and utilities that will be accrued during this time, we are still looking at a $1 million surplus.

Mayor Doughtie commended Ms. Hite, the Department Heads and staff for staying within the budget so that we could have this surplus.

Mayor Doughtie stated we will not have a closed session tonight due to the absence of our legal counsel.
There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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